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Mayor Festerman called the meeting to order. He noted that Councilman Turner was with family, and he anticipated Councilman Johnson would arrive shortly. 

Moment of Silence for Aurora, Colorado.

On a sad note, the Mayor noted that Aurora, Colorado, the site of the recent tragic movie theatre shootings, was an All-America City winner with Reidsville in 2008 down in Tampa, Florida. He said we had formed a special friendship and kinship with Aurora officials. The Mayor said he had called the Mayor of Aurora to express our condolences. The Mayor there told him that Aurora is a small community, and there was no one there who didn’t know someone who was killed. Mayor Festerman asked for a moment of silence in their honor, which he followed with “May God bless them. Amen.”

INVOCATION.

The Mayor then invited Major Leona O’Bryant of the Salvation Army of Rockingham and Caswell Counties, to provide the invocation. After the Major gave the prayer, Mayor Festerman noted that the Major is returning to Reidsville although when she left, she was a Captain. Major O’Bryant introduced her assistant, Ms. Barbara Young. The Mayor told Major Bryant we are delighted to have you back in the community.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE.

Council members then led in reciting the Pledge of Allegiance.
ANNOUNCEMENTS.
The Mayor asked if any Council members wanted to make an announcement at this time? No one came forward.

Recognition of Contributions to Kelly’s Way.
Mayor Festerman then recognized local individuals and groups who have made contributions to the downtown area recently. He asked Dav Gerrells of Café 99/Caterfest to stand. The Mayor noted that Mr. Gerrells had donated two tables and four chairs in honor of his father, Leo Gerrells. He noted that Dav has always been very supportive of the downtown and had a very special love for his father, and this was a special way to honor him.  The Mayor then recognized Phyllis Collins and Stokes Ann Hunt of the Reidsville Garden Club, which contributed $1,000 worth of planters and plants to Kelly’s Way. Mayor Festerman, on a personal note, sent his condolences to Stokes Ann in the recent loss of her father.
APPROVAL OF THE JULY 11, 2012 REGULAR MEETING MINUTES AND JULY 16, 2012 RECESSED MEETING MINUTES. 
Councilman Gorham made the motion, seconded by Councilman Hairston, to approve the July 11, 2012 Regular Meeting Minutes and the July 16, 2012 Recessed Meeting Minutes.
CONSIDERATION OF A UNI-DIRECTIONAL FLUSHING PROGRAM FOR THE CITY’S WATERLINES AND ACCOMPANYING BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 1 FOR $375,000. 
In making the staff report, City Manager Michael Pearce noted that Public Works Director Kevin Eason was on hand to answer questions as well. Pearce reminded Council members that they have talked several times of problems with discolored water in the City of Reidsville from time to time. Sometimes this discolored water occurs when the Fire Department is flushing fire hydrants, which is one of its duties. Over the years, sediment has settled in the water lines, and although it’s not harmful and is naturally occurring, it’s there, the City Manager noted. The Fire Department starts flushing hydrants in May and June, and we get complaints about discolored water which we can usually track around the City where they’ve been, he said.
Long-term solutions to the discolored water issue are replacing water lines, improvements to the Water Treatment Plant and also the uni-directional flushing program, which is an important but costly first step, Pearce stressed. The program is expensive, costing $375,000, he said. The flushing itself is a relatively minor part of the cost at $81,000, Pearce said. He noted that several quotes were received for the comprehensive flushing program, but the best quote was received from Mueller Service Company, which is a well-respected company which also makes fire hydrants.
Pearce outlined the process, noting that the first year of the program, the water lines from the Water Treatment Plant leading into town are completely flushed out in a comprehensive manner to such a degree that the majority of the sediment is removed. Also, approximately 1,800 water valves of various sizes are located. He added that this involves locating the valves, testing them, determining their size and then GPS-ing them. The size, condition and types of water lines will also be determined as part of this process, he noted, adding that this information will be a tremendous resource for the City in the future by knowing where these lines and valves are located. He explained that these different types of information have been accumulated in various places but are not located in one computerized system, which again, will be an invaluable resource and a huge benefit to the City in the future knowing where these valves are located and that they are operable.
Included in the $375,000 cost, Pearce said the City spent $20,000 several months ago locating and testing about 340 valves, which is about 3% of the City’s valves. Part of the cost is for fixing the inoperable valves, and these figures were used to help determine the cost estimate, he indicated. The monies for this project will come from the Water Reserve Fund, the City Manager said, which is reflected in the Budget Ordinance Amendment behind the enclosure. Pearce stressed that the flushing is an important first step and added that the GPS-ing of the lines and valves involves a whole lot of work.
Mayor Festerman stressed that all of this was not to say that the water is harmful or not clean. Pearce agreed, stating that the water is safe, especially since the City has started its chloramination project. While sometimes the water smells and is discolored, this process should help to get rid of all that, the City Manager said.

The Mayor asked if the failure of the water valves could make problems for the Fire Department in emergency situations? Pearce said it could affect response times if valves are not functioning.

A brief discussion ensued about why the number of valves data in Public Works Director Kevin Eason’s memo included fractions of numbers. (A COPY OF EASON’S MEMO DATED JUNE 8, 2012 IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THE MINUTES.) Pearce said once the project is finished, there will be no decimals. Mayor Festerman asked how many miles of water lines does the City have? Eason replied about 105 while the Mayor estimated about 120 miles from the figures that were included. Pearce said staff is estimating and will later have a more definite number. The 1800 figure of water valves is close but still an estimate, it was pointed out.
Mayor Pro Tem Balsley asked if this was the program Council discussed at its winter retreat? He was told it was. The Mayor Pro Tem talked of the importance of such a project so that the City knows that everything underground is operable. Eason said that a good side effect of this project is cleaning out the sediment, which is part of the first step, while the second part will be replacing some of the water lines. Mayor Pro Tem Balsley asked if it will take several years to complete this project? Eason said this particular project will take about four months but long-term, the replacement of water lines is a never ending process. He noted that there is probably about $1 billion in infrastructure. He noted that the average age of water and sewer lines is about 50 years and we could spend $1 million a year replacing them. It is a continuous, ongoing thing, he stressed.
Pearce noted that they had discussed the financial situation of these improvements at the Council retreat, and how water and sewer rates will pay for these types of needed projects. The Mayor Pro Tem said these types of needs are typical of any community. Mayor Festerman said the City has a moral obligation to keep these lines working, adding there could be liability issues if they do not.

There was a brief discussion regarding the bidding process, which drew two bids. None of those companies are from North Carolina. Pearce explained that this is very specialized work.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley then made the motion, seconded by Councilwoman Walker and unanimously approved by Council in a 5-0 vote, to accept Budget Ordinance Amendment No. 1 and spend this money to upgrade the water system.
Budget Ordinance Amendment No. 1 as approved follows:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 1

     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 13, 2012 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2012-2013; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to appropriate funds for the unidirectional line flushing program;

     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on May 5, 2010 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 61-3991-0000, Appropriated Water Reserve, be increased by $375,000.00.

Section 2. That expense account number 61-7121-4400, Water Distribution Contracted Services, be increased by $375,000.00.

This the 8th day of August, 2012.

                      /s/_____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/ _____________________                                   
Angela G. Stadler, CMC

City Clerk

CONSIDERATION OF A CAPITAL PROJECT ORDINANCE FOR A PROPOSED SENIOR CENTER AND RELATED BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 2 FOR TRANSFER OF MONIES FROM THE UNDESIGNATED FUND BALANCE TO THE GENERAL FUND FOR THE PROJECT. 
Making a preliminary staff report before turning it over to the Assistant City Manager Tom Wiggins, City Manager Pearce distributed a map showing where the site is. (A COPY OF THE MAP IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) As Council is well aware, last December a mold problem was found in the Senior Center located in the downstairs of the Parks & Recreation building on Franklin and Washington. This caused staff and the seniors to be relocated to various locations. He said the Salvation Army had “stepped up” and offered temporary space for some of the seniors’ activities. Senior Center Coordinator Cindy Baynes’ office has been moved to the basement of City Hall and there are some activities going on at the Teen Center, he added. Pearce said corrections are being made to the mold problem. The roof has been fixed and other improvements have been made, he noted.
Council had decided that even after improvements are made to the Senior Center, they didn’t want to put the seniors back in the basement of the Parks & Rec building, Pearce reminded them. No one has been very happy with the present location for several years, he pointed out. City Council made the decision to find another place for the Senior Center and instructed staff to find a new location. The City Manager said staff had been in negotiations with Reidsville Baptist Church to purchase a three-acre site at the intersection of Washington Avenue and West Morehead Street close to the existing center and have agreed on $40,000. He said we feel very good about this site. To move forward to purchase this site and with the Senior Center project, Pearce said he was asking Council for its approval of a Capital Project Ordinance, along with a Budget Ordinance Amendment #2. Pearce said these monies would go towards purchase of the property and seed money to begin the engineering and planning that will be necessary to carry this project forward to construction. Staff would like to bring architectural plans for what the facility will look like to share with City Council, hopefully, by it January 2013 meeting, Pearce said.
Tom Wiggins, Assistant City Manager of Parks & Recreation, came forward. He distributed the handout, “New Senior Center Facility Project Estimated Planning Timeline.” (A COPY OF THE HANDOUT IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) Pearce complimented Wiggins and Baynes for keeping things going smoothly and doing a great job of keeping activities of the Senior Center going during this whole period. He said he appreciated their efforts on that.

Wiggins said the City Manager had approached him about developing a planning process. As you can imagine, it is not just about building a facility but there must be a plan that must be done before brick and mortar and before the project can go out to bid. He said he has developed a plan and had some discussions with Pearce about it. Referencing the proposed timeline, he noted the timeframe is from August to January. He said this month, staff would be ramping up discussion of the site itself. With the assistance of the engineering division, a site plan has already been done but he explained that this site plan is the existing conditions of the site only, not any proposed facility. For those familiar with the site, it is a fairly flat piece of ground in a square shape, which is an advantage, Wiggins said. Next week, he would like to meet with key staff, including architect Tom Moreau, on any issues or constraints that need to be flushed out first. The map distributed earlier shows that there are some street rights of way through the property, which in the past used to be a mobile home park, he noted. Morehead Street continues through the property and there is a public right of way there, he said, and some alleyways, which must be vacated. He said that is a fairly straightforward process but they want to begin talking about that.
If the City is just building a Senior Center, the property is zoned Residential-6, Wiggins said, and by right, a senior center would fit there. However, there has been some discussion about partnering with another agency to possibly include an adult daycare component, he noted. This might be in the same building or in a separate building on the same site, Wiggins added, which would require rezoning.

The Assistant City Manager stated that he has already started identifying who the stakeholders are. The end users are our senior citizens, but there are others, including those that might not be thought about, people in the surrounding neighborhood who might be impacted, he continued. Wiggins said he believes from that process a steering committee, would be the best approach for having a diverse group of individuals with various backgrounds and inputs to guide this planning process. Some of these stakeholders might be considered for the steering committee, he noted, adding that his past experience has shown him that the bigger your committee gets, the harder it is to go through some of the planning issues. He said he plans to have about a dozen people, including a Parks & Recreation Advisory Commission member and staff, but they still have to work through that. He said he could also see people on the committee from other agencies, such as the Aging, Disability & Transit Services agency (former Council on Aging), the Piedmont Triad Regional Council of Governments has an area agency on aging
Mayor Festerman asked about the appointment process, stating that he didn’t think it could be done in August. Pearce said this will be an informal process in which Wiggins will appoint the committee, not City Council. Wiggins said he plans for the committee to visit actual senior center facilities and noted potential facilities in Caswell County, Burlington and Alamance County. The Mayor asked if Caswell County went after grant funding? Wiggins said he was not sure, but he understands grants and special funding is available to offset costs.

Moving into September, Wiggins said he envisions a steering committee kickoff meeting after some of the preliminary plans are completed. He said they will undergo a “visioning exercise” at which time they would ask questions like what is our goals and objectives? What programs and services do we want to continue to offer or there new ones we can offer in a more modern facility? What should the building look like? Are there building materials that would be more preferable? How about the layout, floor plan, site layout or amenities, etc., he asked. Wiggins also said he had learned from past experience that it is better to have a “neutral” facilitator, not a City employee, to help with the process. He said he has someone in mind that would do a good job. Public input will be sought through some type of survey, he stated, which can be linked to our City website and made available in hard copy form at various locations, such as the Senior Center, City Hall, etc. Later in September, they would do a design workshop, meeting with the architect to actually talk about the design of the building, he said. Hopefully, the architect would have enough of a consensus to start working on some preliminary concept drawings, but he stressed these would not be blueprints.
This is when the schedule gets a little “unknown,” Wiggins informed Council. Assuming that it will take through early November, the committee would then have a second meeting with the architect who would present a design and possible alternatives. He said he assumes the committee would select a preferred alternative, discuss priorities, timeline, etc. After that, in November or early December, the architect would come up with a final site plan, schematic drawings, etc., the Assistant City Manager explained. In November & December, they will look at some hard numbers on what this is going to cost, he said, including “FFE” which is furniture, fixtures and equipment. By December, they plan to have a final recommendation together, which can be presented to the City Council at its January meeting, Wiggins said.
The Assistant City Manager stressed that this is our “best case scenario” as they attempt to work with everyone’s schedule, but the timeline might have to be stretched out a little bit longer. He said we are building a critical facility in our community that should last for years to come, and it shouldn’t be rushed through. He said he wants to make sure that we let the process play itself out. 

Councilman Gorham said they appreciated what Wiggins is doing and understand that weather, sickness, other things play a factor in such projects. He said he would rather have it in good shape than be rushed to complete.

Mayor Festerman said he would concur with Councilman Gorham on that. The Mayor asked if Wiggins was looking to leaving the current athletic facilities where they are? The Assistant City Manager said he would like to leave that door open, noting that the present Parks & Rec building was built in the 1950s. As they look at what they want and other facilities that have been built, he said he would like to leave that door open in case there are other additional uses for the new center. He said he wanted them to look at the whole process.

The Mayor said the Council of Governments has a lot of funding available for the aging programs. Wiggins said he understands that the greater the scope of the project and the providing of more services, you stand to get a better ranking for grants and loans. Councilman Gorham said maybe there ought to be some discussion of a community pool in that area, and he wanted to pass that on.
Mayor Festerman told Wiggins the Council would rather see it done right than rushed. He thanked Wiggins for his work City Manager Pearce also said he appreciated the work and the Council’s thinking on this. He said they had put together a rather ambitious schedule and realized that people wouldn’t be waiting around to come to meetings. He said there are three acres of ground, and they’d like to utilize it as efficiently as possible.
Councilman Gorham made the motion, seconded by Councilman Hairston and unanimously approved by Council in a 5-0 vote, to approve Budget Ordinance Amendment No. 2.

Budget Ordinance Amendment No. 2 as approved follows:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 2

     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 13, 2012 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2012-2013; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to transfer funds the Senior Center Capital Project;

     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on May 5, 2010 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 10-3991-0000, Appropriated Fund Balance, be increased by $100,000.00.

Section 2. That expense account number 10-4930-9809, Transfer to Senior Center, be increased by $100,000.00.

This the 8th day of August, 2012.

                  /s/    _____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/ _____________________                                   
Angela G. Stadler, CMC

City Clerk

Councilman Hairston then made the motion, seconded by Councilman Gorham and unanimously approved by Council in a 5-0 vote, to approve the Capital Project Ordinance.

The Capital Project Ordinance as approved follows:

CAPITAL PROJECT ORDINANCE

AUTHORIZING CONSTRUCTION OF A SENIOR CENTER


WHEREAS, North Carolina General Statute 159-13.2 authorizes the establishment of a Capital Project Fund to account for expenses and revenues that are likely to extend beyond a single fiscal year; and


WHEREAS, it is the desire of the Mayor and the City Council of the City of Reidsville to appropriate funds and set up an appropriate accounts for construction of a senior center;


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED by the Mayor and the City Council of the City of Reidsville that:


Section 1
That the following revenue accounts for this project are hereby established:


58-3612-1000

Proceeds of Capital Grants


$   
    0


58-3831-4910

Interest Earned



$        
    0

58-3910-0000

Proceeds of Debt Financing


$
    0


58-3987-1000

Transfer from General Fund


$   100,000

Section 2. 
The following line items of expenditures are hereby established:

 
58-4910-1910

Engineering Services



$      
    0


58-4910-1911

Architect Services



$
    0


58-4910-5700

Land Purchase




$     40,000


58-4910-5940

Construction




$   
    0

58-4910-9911

Contingency




$     60,000 
      

Section 3.
The City Manager is hereby granted all necessary authority to carry out this project, including the approval of payment requests as earned under approved contracts, to approve change orders in each contract as long as said change orders amount to less than $20,000 each, to transfer funds from the established Contingency Fund to cover such change orders and cost overruns, and to complete other costs as they arise. The Finance Director is authorized to make temporary loans to this capital project from the General Fund in order to cover costs before receipt of revenues and to establish an acceptable cash flow.

This the 8th day of August, 2012.






   /s/______________________________







          James K. Festerman








      Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/____________________________

     Angela G. Stadler, City Clerk

Councilman Gorham noted that last night at National Night Out, a lot of senior citizens were asking about the project. He was making a lot of people happy, the Councilman said. The Mayor said they did need to realize there may be hurdles to jump, and Councilman Gorham agreed.
CONSIDERATION OF A REQUEST FROM THE PUBLIC WORKS DIRECTOR TO TAKE $24,390 FROM THE UNDESIGNATED FUND BALANCE TO UPGRADE AND PARTIALLY REPLACE HIS DEPARTMENT’S RADIOS TO MEET AN UNFUNDED FEDERAL COMMUNICATIONS COMMISSION MANDATE. 
City Manager Pearce made the staff report, noting that Public Works Director Eason was on hand to answer any additional questions. He agreed with the Mayor about this being yet another unfunded federal mandate. He said this is something the FCC has ruled that cities must be in compliance with their new standards regarding the operating band that we are using now with our mobile radios. Public Works’ divisions communicate between offices and other groups out there. They had looked into the possibility of using cell phones but that was not cost effective at all, Pearce noted. There are ongoing costs involved with cell phones. They looked at other alternatives to determine the best way to go.
Pearce said he did have a correction to make, in terms of the estimated costs. He passed out some revised numbers totaling $24,660. (A COPY OF THE REVISED NUMBERS IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) The City Manager said he will need funding for this and while Eason’s memo says it will come from the General Fund’s reserves, he should have stated that the funding will come from the General Fund balance ($20,260), the Water Fund Reserves ($3,710) and the Sewer Fund Reserves ($690.00) since the radios serve different types of systems that come from different types of budgets. Pearce said he has asked Assistant City Manager of Administration/Finance Chris Phillips to develop a Budget Ordinance Amendment reflecting those numbers. He asked Council to go ahead and approve this so that the City will be in compliance before January 1, 2013 rolls around.
Mayor Festerman asked Eason about the line in his memo stating that there are “some wonderful alternatives available …” (A COPY OF EASON’S MEMO DATED JULY 31 IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) The Mayor asked Eason was he saying that or was someone else saying that. Eason said that came from Commonwealth Radios, the vendor, after the City asked them to explore what was available out there. The portable handheld radios are considered the “good alternative,” Eason said. He said we are not eligible to be on the Police Department’s VIPER system but there are other alternatives out there. Pearce agreed that he didn’t see many wonderful alternatives out there either.
Pearce  said he was surprised that they could upgrade rather than replace the mobile units at $50 a piece compared to $440 a piece for the portable handheld units. He said that was the only good news they had. Eason noted that in 1998, the City had purchased used portable equipment from Miller Brewing Company. He said these upgrades should be good for 15 years. The Mayor said it needs to be done because during a disaster, the first thing looked at is how to communicate.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley made the motion, seconded by Councilman Gorham and unanimously approved by Council in a 5-0 vote, to fund the radios from the General Fund balance, the Water Fund Reserves and the Sewer Fund Reserves for a total of $24,660.
The Budget Ordinance Amendment as approved follows:

BUDGET ORDINANCE AMENDMENT NO. 3

     WHEREAS, the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville adopted a budget ordinance on June 13, 2012 which established revenues and authorized expenditures for fiscal year 2012-2013; and

     WHEREAS, since the time of the adoption of said ordinance, it has become necessary to make certain changes in the City's budget to appropriate funds for upgrades to the public works radio system;

     NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED, by the Mayor and City Council of the City of Reidsville that the budget ordinance as adopted on May 5, 2010 is hereby amended as follows;

Section 1.  That revenue account number 10-3991-0000, Appropriated Fund Balance, be increased by $20,260.00; that revenue account number 61-3991-0000, Appropriated Water Fund Balance, be increased by $3,710.00. That revenue account number 62-3991-0000, Appropriated Sewer Fund Balance, be increased by $690.00.

Section 2. That expense account number 10-4123-5500, Public Works Capital Equipment, be increased by $20,260.00; that expense account number 61-7114-3590, Meter Reading M&R Radios, be increased by $1,500.00; that expense account number 61-7121-3590, Water Distribution M&R Radios, be increased by $2,210.00; that expense account number 62-7131-3590, Sewer Collection M&R Radios, be increased by $690.00.

This the 8th day of August, 2012.

                   /s/  _____________________                                        

                         James K. Festerman    

                         Mayor

ATTEST:

/s/ _____________________                                   
Angela G. Stadler, CMC

Former Council members recognized.

Mayor Festerman recognized two distinguished guests in the audience – former Council members George Rucker and John Henderson.

PUBLIC COMMENTS. 
Support Expressed for Police Chief Candidate.
Former City Councilman George O. Rucker of 508 Staples Street, Reidsville, came forward to speak on behalf of several citizens to express their support for one of the candidates for Police Chief. It was noted that the decision would be made by the City Manager, not the City Council, so comments should be directed to him.
Summer Camp for Youth.

Councilman Hairston said he was thinking about summer camp that has usually been done for the youth. He commended the Teen Center staff, along with the Parks & Recreation Department, for doing the best job they could with what they had this past summer. However, he said he had received comments from the community that summer camp has really been missed. Just because of the size of the Teen Center, it wasn’t able to take as many kids that wanted to do summer camp, he pointed out. The Councilman said he would like for staff to look into funding needs for summer camp next year in June of 2013.

The Mayor asked if this should be discussed at budget time? Pearce said that, unfortunately, summer camp is not included in the budget for  the coming year, but if Council wants to do it, he said he would ask the Assistant City Manager to work with the Parks & Recreation Advisory Commission on a possible program. He said Council could consider providing some budget for this coming June and some monies for the next budget year, but those would be two separate decisions. This Council can’t automatically decide that will be spent next year unless it’s capital budget, he explained. However, we can lay that groundwork now, coming back with some programming and possible costs. Now is a better time to think about it rather than next spring, he said. 

Councilman Gorham said he had also received several calls about a recent tragedy and that, if this camp had been available, perhaps the tragedy could have been prevented. He cited the counseling that is done as part of the summer program. It was decided the City Manager would get back to Council at the first of the year.
CITY MANAGER’S REPORT.  
Referencing his written report, City Manager Pearce stated that everything is coming along with the spillway project, helped by a dry month. (A COPY OF THE CITY MANAGER’S REPORT DATED AUGUST 1, 2012, IS HEREIN INCORPORATED AND MADE A PART OF THESE MINUTES.) While the dry weather is bad for crops, it has helped workers get a lot of construction done, meaning the project seems to be ahead of schedule, he noted.
The Holiday Loop sewer project should be finished in the next week or so, which is ahead of the scheduled October completion date, Pearce said.

Work on the building for the Woodworking classes is also going alone fine, he added. Dr. Helmick of Rockingham Community College is very happy about the progress, he said.

Pearce said the property on US 29 South has been removed. The Sands family took care of the building so there was no cost to the City, he noted.

The City Manager noted that the United States Air Force Heritage Band will be performing at Reidsville High School on November 11 in a City-sponsored event. He encouraged Council members to give Market Square Coordinator Judy Yarbrough or City Clerk Angela Stadler any ideas they might have for this Veteran’s Day’s event.

Pearce added to his report’s list of upcoming events that on Monday, September 17, the Rockingham County League of Local Governments’ meeting will be held at the new MARC museum in Wentworth. He asked everyone to look at their calendar and get with the City Clerk or himself about whether they will be able to attend. He also noted that the new Museum is opening this Saturday at 11 a.m. in Wentworth. The North Carolina League of Municipalities will meet October 21-23 and again, he encouraged Council members to let him or the City Clerk know whether they plan to attend.
COUNCIL MEMBERS’ REPORTS.
Councilman Gorham – The Councilman said he had no report but stated that yesterday he attended the Community Watch National Night Out and had a “fantastic” time, filling up on fellowship and good food. He said he truly enjoyed himself. He said he saw on the news National Night Out in other cities, but their events didn’t seem to be any more successful than those here.
The Councilman asked the City Manager to consider the possibility of allowing the Chamber and Lawsonville Avenue School to use Market Square for possible fund-raising activities.

Councilman Hairston – The Councilman echoed Councilman Gorham’s statements, stating that he also had a great night at National Night Out. He said they were proud of all the neighborhoods that came together to put on these events.
Mayor Festerman – The Mayor brought forward an oversight regarding City Manager Pearce’s recent pay raise. 

City Manager’s Merit Pay Raise.

He noted Council members had discussed Pearce’s performance and agreed he has done an outstanding job; thereby, agreeing to give him a salary increase equal to that received by other employees. When approving the raise, Council failed to make the merit increase effective on the City Manager’s anniversary date, the Mayor pointed out.
Mayor Festerman then made the motion, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Balsley and unanimously approved by Council in a 5-0 vote, to make the City Manager’s pay increase effective on his anniversary date.

The Mayor complimented the recent “Shaggin on the Square” event, which drew between 750-1,000 people. He said the event was very successful and he heard several compliments on it.
Mayor Festerman also noted that we “got ahead of the curve” for funding for 911 Centers. He complimented Reidsville Police Department staff, especially Chief Edd Hunt and Bill Roland, as well as the Eden Police Department on their efforts which helped Rockingham County receive approximately $7-8 million for the project. Entities seeking the funding now are now only getting 50% of the monies needed so the Police Departments were able to save Rockingham County taxpayers approximately $4 million, he noted.

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley – The Mayor Pro Tem noted that the minutes of the Planning Board meeting are in Council members’ agenda packets. He described it as a long meeting which was contentious at times. 

Mayor Pro Tem Balsley reminded Council members of the opening of the MARC Museum this Saturday with a ribbon cutting at 10 a.m. Part of the grand opening will be a Smithsonian exhibit, which is the first time anyone can recall getting such an exhibit for an opening, he added. He said he hoped the people of Reidsville will support the museum.

Councilwoman Walker – The Councilwoman thanked the citizens of Reidsville for National Night Out, adding that she wouldn’t ask Council members how many hot dogs they ate last night. She also thanked Captain Ellison for setting up her ride-along with Officer Carter. She briefly discussed the successful pancake breakfast the Chamber sponsored for the Leader in Me program at Lawsonville Avenue School. 

The Councilwoman asked Chamber President Diane Sawyer to discuss the upcoming golf tournament and the pancake breakfast. Sawyer said the breakfast raised $2,300 for the Leader in Me program which is only $2,000 shy of its goal. She noted that the $2,300 does not include personal contributions. She noted that part of the program’s cost is a renewable web subscription and the Chamber battles to raise that money for the program.

Sawyer outlined several upcoming events, including a Breakfast with Santa at Sagebrush on Dec. 8; the 20th annual Golf for Reidsville; a ribbon cutting at Ernie’s Restaurant on Aug. 16; the Business Showcase Oct.17-18; and a Countywide Candidates Forum on Sept. 20, among other things.

Mayor Festerman reminded those present of the Downtown Cruise-In this Friday night and a Habitat for Humanity event set for Sunday afternoon at 908 Watson Street.

CLOSED SESSION PURSUANT TO G.S. 143-318.11(A)(6) TO DISCUSS A PERSONNEL MATTER.
It was decided not to hold this closed session since all Council members were not present.
MOTION TO ADJOURN.

Councilman Gorham then made the motion, seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Balsley and unanimously approved by Council in a 5-0 vote, to adjourn at approximately 4:14 p.m.





_______________________________________






  James K. Festerman, Mayor

ATTEST:

__________________________________

 Angela G. Stadler, CMC, City Clerk
August 8, 2012
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